UPR 17 - Israel
Statement by Ireland 
Thank you, Mr President, 
Ireland thanks the delegation of Israel for the presentation of its national report today, but notes that the late submission of the report has hampered our ability to prepare properly for today’s discussion. The universality of the UPR is key to its continued effective functioning.
During Israel’s first review, we noted that under international law, it is illegal to build settlements in the occupied Palestinian Territories, including East Jerusalem.  Since 2007, the number of settlers has steadily increased.  House demolitions and restrictions on humanitarian assistance to the victims of such demolitions are of great concern.  Ireland reiterates its recommendation that the Government of Israel abide by its international legal obligations, including those under the Fourth Geneva Convention.
Reports of systematic mistreatment of Palestinian children in the Occupied West Bank and East Jerusalem by Israeli forces are of deep concern. We urge Israel to fully implement the recommendations of the March 2013 UNICEF report, entitled “Children in Israeli Military Detention”. Ireland recommends that Israel end urgently night arrests of Palestinian children, the admissibility in evidence in military courts of written confessions in Hebrew signed by them, their solitary confinement and the denial of access to family members or to legal representation.
Ireland is concerned at a number of legislative attempts to undermine civil rights in Israel, in particular the rights of freedom of association and of expression, through restrictions on civil society organisations. Proposals for legislation restricting the rights of the Bedouin communities in the Negev are also of serious concern. 
